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March 1, 2025 
 
Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance 
Town of Hebron           
15 Gilead Street 
Hebron, CT  06248 
     
Dear Members of the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance: 
 
Pursuant to Section 902 C of the Town Charter, I am presenting the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget for FY 2025-2026 totaling $42,927,020. The expenditure budget as 
presented is a 4.47 percent increase or $1,836,239 more than the FY 2024-2025 
budget.   
 
The Town Manager has reduced the Department Head budget requests in the Town 
Government Budget by $2,806,807 (includes $2,537,961 CIP Budget reduction). 
   
The Town Manager is recommending the following funding allocations: 

 
Contribution to CIP    $564,736 
Contribution to Open Space   $100,000 
Capital Projects ($10,000-$75,000)  $467,040 
  

The Town Manager is recommending a CIP budget of $892,534. This proposal supports 
the Town’s immediate needs of maintaining infrastructure and equipment at adequate 
and safe levels. This CIP Budget falls short of addressing all capital needs of the Town, 
and alternative funding sources are currently being considered to address the overall 
capital needs of the Town and Hebron Board of Education.     

 
The Hebron Board of Education budget as presented is a 5.75 percent increase of 
$786,051 for a total budget of $14,449,965.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PETER D. KASPER  
CHAIRMAN 

 

DANIEL LARSON 
VICE CHAIRMAN 

 

TIFFANY V. THIELE 
SELECTMAN  

 
KEITH PETIT 

SELECTMAN 
 

CLAUDIA TEJADA RILEY 
SELECTMAN  

 
ANDREW J. TIERNEY 

TOWN MANAGER  
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The RHAM Board of Education budget as it stands today is at $32,606,899 or a        
2.56 percent increase, which includes a $565,487 CIP Budget. Hebron student 
population at RHAM is 51.95 percent which translates to an increase of $1,073,621 to 
Hebron for a total levy amount of $16,560,224 The increase to the Town of Hebron has 
been reduced by the credit from prior year surplus in the amount of $379,060. 
 
The October 2024 Grand List has decreased by $12,604,866 (1.35 percent).  With the 
budget as presented, this translates to a mill rate of 38.93 for real estate and personal 
property and 32.46 for motor vehicles. 
 
As you review this budget, please keep in mind it is a fluid document and numbers will 
change over the next couple of months. The proposed budget is based on information 
available today, with placeholders for unknown or estimated amounts.   

 
Please refer to the attached Executive Summary for highlights of the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget.   
 
I would like to thank the Town Department Heads for their cooperation in preparing the 
Department budgets.  
 
The email address hebronbudget@hebronct.com has been set up to receive public 
comment and input. Emails received will be forwarded to the Boards of Selectmen, 
Finance and Education. Public participation at all meetings is encouraged. All March 
budget meetings will be held at the Douglas Library Community Room. Budget 
information and key dates are available on the Hebron Website at: 
http://hebronct.com/budget-information. 
 
We are working to prepare a budget which reflects the Town’s needs and maintains a 
high level of Town provided services and educational excellence.   
 
The Budget Referendum vote is on Tuesday, May 6, 2025, 6:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. at 
Hebron Elementary School.   
 
Thank you for the opportunity to present this proposal. We look forward to a challenging 
but successful budget season. 
      Sincerely,      

      Andrew J. Tierney 
Andrew J. Tierney 
Town Manager 

     
 cc: Lori Granato, Finance Director  
 Francesca Villani, Acting Town Clerk 
 Thomas Baird, Hebron Superintendent of Schools 
 Colin McNamara, RHAM Superintendent of Schools 
 Heather Petit, Chairperson, Hebron Board of Education 
 Heather Summerer, Chairperson, RHAM Board of Education  

mailto:hebronbudget@hebronct.com
http://hebronct.com/budget-information


   

 

   

 

 TOWN OF HEBRON 
2025-2026 FISCAL YEAR PROPOSED BUDGET 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 

The Town Manager’s proposed budget for FY 2025-2026 totals 42,927,020. This is an 
increase of $1,836,239 over the current year’s budget or 4.47 percent more than the 
current expenditure level.   

EXPENDITURES  

 
 

Town Government Budget  
 
The Town Government Budget for FY 2025-2026 is proposed to decrease by $23,433 
or 0.20 percent. The decrease is attributed to reduced debt service and reductions to 
contributions to capital projects. 
 
Initiatives and major drivers included in the Town Government budget include:  
 

• Contractual Salary Increases and Compensation Adjustments 

• State of Connecticut Minimum Wage and Paid Sick Leave 

• Addition of an SRO for the Hebron Board of Education 

• Electricity rate increases affecting all departments  

• Fire Department Staffing and Support 

• Support for WPCA Administrative Position  

• Senior Center Clerical Position (Grant Funding Ended) 

 

Initiatives requested by Departments Heads but not recommended for funding in the 

Town Manager’s Budget include: 

 

• Full Time Position in the Building Department (Planning Technician) 

• Part Time Position in the Finance Department 

• Part Time Position in the Assessor’s Office 

• Sunday Hours at the Douglas Library 

ADOPTED PROPOSED

 Expenditures  Expenditures    Percent

2024-2025 2025-2026      Difference    Change

Total Town Budget

Town Government 9,646,664$       10,180,907$    534,243$          5.54%
Contr. to Capital Improvement 1,176,734         564,736          (611,998)          -52.01%
Contr. to Open Space Acq. 100,000            100,000          -                     0.00%
Contr. to Capital Projects 133,650            467,040          333,390            249.45%
Contr. to Revaluation 40,000             (40,000)             -100.00%
Debt Service 843,216            604,148          (239,068)          -28.35%
TOWN GOV'T SUB TOTAL 11,940,264       11,916,831      (23,433)             -0.20%

Hebron Board of Education  13,663,914       14,449,965      786,051            5.75%
RHAM Assess(w/o debt & CIP) 15,026,007       16,050,933       1,024,926        6.82%
RHAM CIP 249,889            293,770          43,881              17.56%
RHAM  Debt Service 210,707            215,521          4,814                 2.28%
Total General Government 41,090,781$     42,927,020$    1,836,239$      4.47%
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CAPITAL AND DEBT 
 

CIP Budget - $892,534 
 
The Town Manager is recommending a CIP budget of $892,532. Project details can be 
found in the budget book. Each year due to limited funding, critical projects get pushed 
further out in the Five-Year Plan.  The Town’s contribution to CIP is $564,736. 
  

 
 

Capital Projects (10,000-$74,999) - $467,040 
 
The Town Manager’s recommendation for funding in this category is $467,040. Details 
will be found in the budget book.  

 

 
 
 

Project Amount 
Road Resurfacing and Road Improvements 340,475$       
Douglas Library Parking Lot Paving 173,919$       
Hebron Green Design Services (2023 STEAP Grant Match) 100,000$       
Horton House Improvements 92,800$         
Replace Ambulance Stretcher and Stretcher Lift 77,840$         
Parks and Recreation Master Plan 75,000$         
Senior Center Parking Drainage and Repave  - Second Year Funding 32,500$         

Total Recommended CIP Budget 892,534$       

Public Works Department 

Wellswood Pipe Relining 45,400         

Crew Cab Pickup Truck (Truck 4) 30,000         

Transfer Station Container 10,000         

Fire Department 

Ductless Splits HVAC Co # 1 28,250         

Holmatro Combi Rescue Tool Co # 2 17,919         

Fire Station Fire Alarm Systems 74,471         

Parks & Recreation

Replacement of two (2) trucks (Truck 40 and Truck 54) 40,000         

Veteran's Park Upgrades 65,000         

Building/Planning/Health 

Village Square Market Review 12,000         

Yaps House Demolition 25,000         

Hebron Center Water Supply Test Wells 44,000         

Landscape Improvements: 50,000         

     St. Peter's Field, GHS, HES, Hebron Green 

Hebron Green Lighting Electrical Upgrade 25,000         

Total Capital Expenditures 467,040$     
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Debt Service – $604,148 
 

Debt will decrease by $239,068. The current balance in the debt management account 
is $310,675.  
 

Contribution to Open Space/Land Acquisition - $100,000 
 
The recommended contribution to the Open Space/Land Acquisition Fund is $100,000.  
 
To date, the Town has permanently preserved 27.3 percent of Hebron’s land area as 
open space through efforts of the Town and the State of Connecticut (includes open 
space ownership, as well as permanently preserved farmland through the purchase of 
development rights). Since the adoption of the Open Space Land Acquisition Ordinance 
in 1988, 1,063.9 acres of land in Hebron has been permanently preserved (open space 
purchased, gifts of open space to the Town, and preserved farmland).   

 
EDUCATION 

 

Hebron Board of Education - $14,449,965 
 
The Hebron Board of Education Budget for FY 2025-2026 is proposed with an increase 
of 5.75 percent.   
 
RHAM Board of Education – Hebron Levy $16,560,224   
 
The RHAM Board of Education is currently reviewing the proposed budget as presented 
by the Superintendent. This table illustrates the effect to Hebron due to the proposed 
budget as it stands today. Hebron’s levy shows an increase as Hebron’s population has 
increased. This number includes Hebron’s share of the RHAM CIP. The increase shown 
in the budget summary does include a credit of $379,060 which offsets the levy.    
                                                                           

                  Change Based on              
 RHAM 2025-2026  Increase              25-26 Levy @ 51.95 % 
        
    $32,606,899                        2.56 %    $1,042,390 
 

RHAM Increase including Credit = $1,073,621 
 
The RHAM Levy is recalculated each year based on the sending town’s student 
population.  The total RHAM budget is divided by the percentage of students from each 
town.  Hebron share of the RHAM budget is increasing from 50.00 % to 51.95 %. 
 
Education enrollment projections can be found in the respective Board’s budget detail: 
 
Hebron Board of Education: https://www.hebron.k12.ct.us/district/budget 
RHAM Board of Education: 
https://sites.google.com/rhamschools.org/rhambudgetinformation/home 

https://www.hebron.k12.ct.us/district/budget
https://sites.google.com/rhamschools.org/rhambudgetinformation/home
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REVENUES 
 

 
 

A combination of the Governor’s proposed budget numbers and input from the Town 
Assessor has been utilized in preparing the revenue estimates for FY 2025-2026. The 
Finance Director has completed a thorough review of the anticipated revenues from all 
sources. There are several grants included in the revenue estimates. The amount of 
additional taxes to be collected based on the proposed budget is $3,233,526.  
 
 

MILL RATE 
 
Proposed Mill Rate:   38.93 Personal Property/Real Estate  

32.46 Motor Vehicle 
 
There is currently a 32.46 mill State of Connecticut imposed Motor Vehicle Mill Rate 
Cap. With the anticipated personal property/real estate mill rate based on the proposed 
budget, there will be two mill rates billed.   
 
The proposed mill rate for real estate and personal property is 38.93 which is a 4.43 mill 
increase over the current rate of 34.50. This translates to a tax increase of $1,101 for 
the average Hebron homeowner. Motor vehicles will be billed at 32.46 mills.  
 

 
 

 

ADOPTED PROPOSED    Percent

 2024-2025 2025-2026     Difference    Change

General Government 1,260,855$       1,329,386$      68,531$            5.44%
Other State Revenues 492,924            648,290          155,366            31.52%
ECS & Special Ed  Grant Funding 5,997,693         5,738,509       (259,184)          -4.32%
Debt Management Contribution 862,000            (862,000)          -100.00%
Fund Balance Contribution 500,000            (500,000)          -100.00%
Back Taxes / Lien Fees 400,000            400,000          -                     0.00%
Tax RevenueRevenue 31,577,309       34,810,835      3,233,526       10.24%

41,090,781$     42,927,020$    1,836,239$     4.47%
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SUMMARY 
 

The goal in preparing this budget was to attempt to maintain existing services while 
responding to taxpayer concerns about increasing taxes. There is little room for flux and 
no contingency for unexpected circumstances or emergencies which could impact the 
unassigned fund balance.    
 
It will be necessary for Town administration, Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance and 
the Boards of Education as well as the taxpayers to work cooperatively to arrive at a 
budget that will provide necessary services and continue high quality programs/ 
excellent education while acknowledging taxpayer concerns. Creativity and compromise 
will be important as we work to craft a budget that will be supported at Referendum.   
 
The attached summary documents will provide a high-level overview of the entire 
budget proposal. The budget book includes information of each department request and 
information on the education budgets, the capital requests and the CIP Budget.  
 
More details on the Hebron Budget can be found: 
https://hebronct.com/budget-information/ 

https://hebronct.com/budget-information/
















































FY 2025-2026 - 2030-2031 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM 

FIVE YEAR PLAN 

Identified for possible alternative financing.

25-26 25-26

Total Approved Town Manager DEPARTMENT

Request Appropriation Recommendation REQUEST 26-27 27-28 28-29 29-30 30-31

Town Wide Roads

Road Resurfacing and Road Improvements On Going On Going 340,475                      340,475           350,689          361,210         372,046      383,207      394,703      

Town Wide Roads Sub Total 340,475                      340,475           350,689          361,210         372,046      383,207      394,703      

Public Works 

Large Six Wheel Dump Truck w/ Plow and Sander (Truck 24 - 2005) 285,000 285,000           285,000          

Street Sweeper (1999) 260,000 130,000           260,000          

Large Dump w/Plow (replace Truck 9)(2009) 285,000 285,000           285,000          

Ten Wheel Dump Truck (replace Truck 18)(2007) 355,350 355,350          

Large Dump w/Plow (replace Truck 31) (2012) 299,250 314,212         

Mason Dump Truck (replace Truck 5) 101,970 101,970          

Large Dump Truck (replace Truck 2) (2006) 314,212 314,212         

Large Dump w/Plow (replace Truck 26) (2003) 314,212 329,923      

Large Dump Truck (replace Truck 46) (2006) 329,923 346,419      

Old Slocum Road Culvert Replacement 882,000 441,000      441,000      

Six Wheel Dump Truck 350,014 350,014      

Engineering/Design New Public Works Facility - (to be bonded) 15,000,000+   

Public Works Sub Total -                              700,000           1,287,320       628,424         770,923      787,419      350,014      

Board of Education

Gilead Hill School Roof Restoration and Study (Hebron share) 1,545,678 45,406 729,039           1,545,678       

Hebron Elementary School Roof (Hebron share) 664,594 664,594 446,967           

Air Conditioning and HVAC Upgrade GHS (Hebron share) 2,950,527 2,950,527        2,950,527       

Air Conditioning and HVAC Upgrade HES (Hebron share) 2,627,927 2,627,927        2,627,927       

Playscape - HES 231,279 231,279           231,279         

Glass Brick Wall to Window Replacement GHS 149,500 149,500          

Glass Brick Wall to Window Replacement HES 53,500 53,500            

Pipe Replacement - GHS 527,525 527,526         

Backup Generator HES 193,500 193,500      

Parking Lot HES 100,000 100,000      

Board of Education Sub Total -                              6,985,739        7,327,132       758,805         193,500      100,000      -              

Fire Department/EMS

Replace Rescue 110 and Engine 110 w/ Rescue Pumper 1,100,000 550,000           1,100,000       

Replace Ambulance Stretcher and Stretcher Lift 77,840 77,840                        77,840            

Ambulance 610 365,000 365,000          

Replace Squad 310 w/ Rescue Pumper 1,100,000 1,100,000   

Fire Department Sub Total 77,840                        627,840           1,465,000       -                1,100,000   -              -              

Recreation

Skid Steer w/ Mower 92,200 92,200            92,200            

Parks and Recreation Master Plan 75,000 75,000                        75,000            

Pickleball Courts - St. Peter's - (3) three additional courts 125,000 125,000          

Pickleball Court Lighting 75,000 75,000           

St. Peter's Bathroom 125,000 125,000         

Pond Dredging 100,000 100,000      

Softball Field Lighting - Veteran's Memorial Park 325,000 325,000      

Burnt Hill Playscape 275,000 275,000      

Recreation Sub Total 75,000                        167,200           217,200          200,000         100,000      325,000      275,000      
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FY 2025-2026 - 2030-2031 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM 

FIVE YEAR PLAN 

Total Approved Town Manager DEPARTMENT

Request Appropriation Recommendation REQUEST 26-27 27-28 28-29 29-30 30-31

Douglas Library 

Douglas Library Parking Lot Paving 173,919 173,919                      173,919           

Douglas Library Sub Total 173,919                      173,919           -                 -                -              -              -              

Senior Center 

Senior Center Parking Drainage and Repave 107,500 75,000 32,500                        32,500            

Senior Center Sub Total 32,500                        32,500            -                 -                -             -             -             

Planning & Development 

Hebron Green Design Services (2023 STEAP Grant Match) 100,000 100,000                      100,000           

Horton House Improvements 92,800 92,800                    92,800            

ADA Self-Evaluation and Transition Plan 150,000 75,000            75,000            75,000           

Hebron Sidewalk Design Services (Partial 2025 STEAP Grant Match) 100,000 100,000           100,000          

Senior Housing Needs Study/Engineering TBD

Planning & Development Sub Total 192,800                      367,800           175,000          75,000           -             -             -             

Miscellaneous 

WPCA Infiltration/Inflow Study 112,500 112,500           112,500          

WPCA - Joint Facilities - Middletown Avenue Pump Station (MAPS) 2,260,000 113,000           113,000          113,000         113,000      113,000      113,000      

Miscellaneous Sub Total -                              225,500           225,500          113,000         113,000      113,000      113,000      

GRAND TOTAL                        892,534                      9,620,973        11,047,841     2,136,439      2,649,469   1,708,626   1,132,717   

2/28/202510:09 AM Page 2


























